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WELCOME, INTRODUCTIONS, AND MINUTES
Commissioner Jeff Hadfield, Vice Chair, opened the meeting; welcomed everyone and introductions were made.  He thanked Cache County for hosting the meeting in their new Cache County Fairgrounds Events Center and asked Council Member Greg Merrill to share a little about the facility.  Merrill said the building was completed in August, just in time for the Cache County Fair.  The Events Center is booked every weekend until August 2019.  The Center is used for a variety of events including concerts that will hold up to 3,000 people. 
Hadfield asked if there were any changes or additions to the minutes of the September 26, 2018 Governing Board Meeting. Mayor Roger Fridal MOVED to APPROVE; Commissioner Bill Cox SECONDED and the minutes were APPROVED unanimously.
PREPARING FOR THE 2020 U.S. CENSUS

Sergio Martinez from the U.S. Census Bureau presented an overview of the Census Bureau Programs. (Handouts included in Minutes Binder).  He explained that the decennial Census required is by the U.S. Constitution (Article 1, Section 2).  The census provides current facts and figures about America’s people, places, and economy. This information is vital for communities to use in planning for their future needs.  Each community also receives federal funding based on those population figures ($1,086 per person average in Utah will be funded to the state yearly). 
From 1790 to 2010, the census data collection was completed by pencil.  This next census in 2020 will be the first to implement new technology which will make it easier for households by allowing them to respond online, by phone, as well as by mail. This will cut down on the household visits.  Martinez commented that surveys will be mailed out to everyone on March 23, 2020, with the hope that most people will report answers online by the due date of April 1, 2020.  The online method is preferred and will be the most cost effective. Questions about how college students and second/vacation homes are counted were discussed.

Martinez appreciated the opportunity to educate the local government leaders on the BRAG Governing Board about the 2020 Census Key Dates and encouraged them to help get the word out to their community members.
EXTERNAL AUDIT REPORT FOR FISCAL YEAR 2018
Fred Burr of Wiggins and Company presented the results of the required annual external audit of all BRAG operations for Fiscal Year 2018 (July 1, 2017 – June 30, 2018).  

The audit is conducted in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in Government Auditing Standards, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States.  Refer to reports for details of audit.
Mr. Burr provided a Management Report and a Financial Report for the Year Ended June 30, 2018 to each member of the BRAG Governing Board. 
Mr. Burr stated that the very thorough audit found no deficiencies and there were no negative findings to report. Mr. Burr added that a report of no findings was very uncommon in the many public sector audits he has done and complimented the BRAG Board and management, and notably Debbie Lee for her excellent work.
Mr. Burr mentioned that expenditures went up during the last fiscal year versus the amount coming in.  Jones replied that it was due to a few contracts that were anticipated during the 2018 fiscal year being delayed. Reserve funds were used to fill the gap. These contracts for projects have now been funded for the current fiscal year. 
Hadfield asked for a motion to accept the Bear River Association of Governments External Audit Report by Wiggins and Company for Fiscal Year 2018—year ending June 30, 2018.  Commissioner Norm Weston MOVED to ACCEPT the audit. Mayor Roger Fridal SECONDED.  The motion PASSED unanimously.

APPROVE QUARTERLY FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AS REQUIRED BY UTAH STATE AUDITOR

Mayor Sim Weston made a MOTION to indicate that the governing board had opportunity to review the quarterly financial statements ending September 30, 2018.  It was SECONDED by Mayor Mike Leonhardt and APPROVED UNANIMOUSLY.
APPROVE BRAG INDIRECT COST/COST ALLOCATION PLAN FOR FISCAL YEAR 2019 AND CHECK SIGNER AUTHORIZATION
Roger Jones, Executive Director, asked for approval of the Indirect Cost/Cost Allocation Plan for Fiscal Year 2019 for Bear River Association of Governments.  There are no changes from prior years.  (See Handout for specific information and Sources of BRAG funds). Mayor Mike Leonhardt made the MOTION to approve; Mayor Holly Daines SECONDED and the motion PASSED unanimously.

Jones then asked the Board to approve the same five check signers as 2018: Deborah Crowther, Jeffrey Kearl, Karen Merkley, Kent Watson, and Roger Jones.  These persons are authorized to sign checks for the Bear River Association of Governments, Bear River Community Services Foundation, Bear River CROWN, CROWN at Tremonton Village, and Tremont Village Apartments.  Two signatures are required on each check.  Council Member Karl Ward MOVED to approve; Mayor Holly Daines SECONDED and APPROVAL was unanimous.

REPORT FROM BRAG’S COMMUNITY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT/ H.R.6843 NORTHERN UTAH LANDS MANAGEMENT ACT
Brian Carver, Director of BRAG’s Community and Economic Development Department, reported that in order to help get an accurate Census Count in our Tri-County Area, his department will look at ways to reach out to the senior citizens to help them complete the survey as well as those who speak different languages by working with the English Language Center in Logan. Brian noted that on the last census report, Rich County had many “non-responses” counted due to the fact that many of the homes in Bear Lake are second homes and no one was living there when census workers knocked on their door.  
BRAG’s Community and Economic Development Department is also working on a Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan for the region.  Carver stated that every five years they meet with city planners, emergency personnel and elected officials to help customize a Pre-Disaster Mitigation Plan for their community.  Also, BRAG’s planning staff is working on Community Wildfire Plans in Box Elder County.
Brian and Lisa Duskin-Goede who serves as Director of Bear River Heritage Area, shared information on their goal for the Bear River Heritage Area to receive National Designation.  That request is included in The H.R.6843 Northern Utah Lands Management Act, a bill Congressman Rob Bishop has introduced in Congress. The Bear River Heritage Area information can be found on pages 51-66 of the bill.  Roger mentioned that this designation and funding is intended to identify and help preserve historic sites and lands as well as local arts and businesses, not just a way to generate tourism.  
Brian Carver requested a letter of written support and endorsement from the BRAG Governing Board.  Mayor Holly Daines made a MOTION that a formal resolution letter in favor of the Bear River Heritage Area receiving National Designation be drafted.  Council Member Karl Ward SECONDED the MOTION and it passed unanimously. 
STATUS OF BRAG SENIOR COMPANION PROGRAM
Debra Smith, has been the Director of BRAG’s Senior Companion Program for the last ten years and is planning to retire at the end of April. This wonderful program that currently blesses 97 clients by the service of 14 senior companions will be out of funding in January. Debra shared some amazing statistics from the Senior Companion Program over the last 10 years.
· Each year 145- 155 clients were served making a total of 1,550 clients benefited.
· 55 volunteers, all who must be below poverty level, were recruited, trained and provided 183,633 hours of service to frail and elderly individuals in the Tri-County Area. 
· A total of 777,601 miles of transportation service were provided to clients.  Helping the clients go on errands, get to their medical appointments, etc. is a vital part of the program.
· The services and support of Senior Companions reported a 93% increase in their ability to remain in their own home.

· The greatest contribution of this Senior Companion Program was a 96% decrease in loneliness reported by all clients due to companionship.
The United Way of Cache Valley has been a big contributor to the Senior Companion Program which serves all three counties.  At the initiative of Commissioner Stan Summers, efforts are being made to combine Box Elder County with the Cache Valley United Way instead of continuing with the United Way of Northern Utah based in Ogden. This proposed change would help meet human service needs in Box Elder County given the substantial contributions made to the United Way by large Box Elder manufacturing firms and county residents.
CITY OF LOGAN PRIORITIES
Mayor Holly Daines of Logan City summarized the top three priorities for Logan City.
1. Revitalize Downtown

2. Revitalize Logan’s Older Historic Neighborhoods

3. Update the Aging Infrastructure of the City
Revitalizing Downtown:

The funding is in place for the block of West Center from 100 West to Main Street to be redone with an emphasis on making it more pedestrian friendly including mid-block crossings.

The City is currently working with a developer to make plans for the city-owned property across main street from the Logan Tabernacle (The Emporium and much of the parking lot – a printout of the block with the area highlighted in yellow is included with the minutes binder.)  Mayor Daines also provided a poster of “The 20 Ingredients of an Outstanding Downtown” created by Roger Brooks, which she hangs on her wall as Goals for the City.  Some other ideas Mayor Daines mentioned:

· Building Structured Parking – no guarantee as it is very costly, but money has been saved in City RDA Funds for this purpose. 
· Building Housing Downtown

· Creating a Public Plaza – a gathering place to experience dining, music, and entertainment, rather than retail shops. 
Revitalize Logan’s Older Historic Neighborhoods
· $10,000 matching grants are available to make improvements and upgrades on homes that are at least 50 years old and their occupants make no more than 130% of poverty income level.
Update the Aging Infrastructure

· Approved to raise water rates 30%, which Mayor Daines acknowledged is a lot, but there are lots of water related infrastructure under the streets that needs replacement.
Questions were asked about the Logan Library site, specifically if it was included in the Downtown Plaza Plans.  Mayor Daines said that 700 people pass through the library each day, which makes it an enticing place to put in the plaza. Some funding is available for the new library, but not enough, so multiple options for the library are still being considered.  

Mayor Daines acknowledged that there is a lot going on in Logan City, but when working with the government, things move at a slow pace.  An example is working with UDOT on Logan City’s Main Street traffic flow options and the required studies involved. 
OTHER BUSINESS
Jones reminded Governing Board Members about the BRAG Christmas Social and Luncheon, Saturday, December 8, beginning with the luncheon at noon in the Impact Room of the Chase Fine Arts Center followed by the 2:00 p.m. American Festival Chorus and Orchestra Christmas Concert with guest star Lexi Walker in the Daines Concert Hall at USU.   
ADJOURN

The meeting adjourned at 1:45.
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